

JUSTICE COALITION

# **PRIVATIZATION OF CORRECTIONAL OPERATIONS & SERVICES** HANDING OVER CONTROL TO PRIVATE BUSINESSES IS DANGEROUS FOR TEXAS

### **INTRODUCTION**

With the current budget crisis and economic recession, Texas lawmakers have shown increased interest in privatizing prisons and state jails. Cost savings are often the justifications for privatization proposals, and the private prison industry spends vast resources to create the illusion that private prisons are a positive investment for the state.

Private prison companies have argued that their prisons can be a quick fix to deteriorating local economies. Accepting and implementing the industry's rhetoric, however, will be detrimental for Texas' economy, including for local prison host communities. Legislators who are serious about cutting costs from the criminal justice budget should look toward community supervision and alternatives to incarceration. Keeping people who are not a danger to the community out of prison is a more effective cost-saving strategy for Texas.

### PRIVATE PRISONS WASTE TAXPAYER DOLLARS

Numerous studies have documented the fact that public prisons are as cost effective, and at times more so, than private prison operators. The U.S. Department of Justice and the U.S. General Accounting Office have shown that private prisons yield little or no long-term savings,<sup>1</sup> and an academic meta-analysis showed that "cost savings from privatizing prisons are not guaranteed and appear minimal."<sup>2</sup> Further, private prisons have higher recidivism rates, generating long-term costs.<sup>3</sup> Publicly managed facilities, on the other hand, deliver better skills training, vocation classes, and substance abuse treatment, and they have fewer inmate grievances.<sup>4</sup> Since skills training and education lower recidivism rates, and because lower inmate grievances lead to less paperwork and potential liability, publicly managed facilities could lead to cost savings in the long run.

It should be noted that private prisons can offer reduced *short-term* costs. However, **these savings are often the result of substandard conditions for employees**.<sup>5</sup> This conclusion was mentioned in a recent study by the Florida Center for Fiscal and Economic Responsibility,<sup>6</sup> which agreed with similar findings in an earlier study from the Colorado Criminal Justice Reform Coalition (CCJRC).<sup>7</sup> Specifically, the CCJRC found that the rate of employee training was lower in private prisons.<sup>8</sup>

The single most cost-saving measure for criminal justice is to reduce the incarceration rate of people who are not a threat to the community. Studies have shown recidivism rates go down for individuals with nonviolent offenses when less costly options, such as community supervision, are utilized.<sup>9</sup>

### **PRIVATIZATION HARMS LOCAL ECONOMIES**

When looking at the effects of privatization on the communities where new prisons are built, there is also evidence that moving operations to the private sector could negatively affect local economies. A literature review by the Detention Watch Network found four academic studies that analyzed the economic effects of prison expansion on host communities (using indicators such as unemployment and education rates, per capita income, etc.). In some cases, communities suffered increased job loss and long-term economic recession relative to communities without new prisons.<sup>10</sup>

Similarly, National Public Radio investigated this phenomenon and found incidents in which private prison corporations contracted with local governments then deserted their host communities, leaving the communities in debt and with empty prisons.<sup>11</sup> In these cases, taxpayers pay nothing at the onset; however, if the prison is not filled, for-profit companies are able to break their contract, leaving the towns with the burden of paying for the facilities.<sup>12</sup> Oftentimes, the local communities cannot pay their debts and end up defaulting on bonds or lowering their rating to the point where they must increase city taxes, lay off employees, and forgo the purchase of needed city items such as new police cars.<sup>13</sup>

### PRIVATE PRISON OPERATORS CUT CORNERS, HARMING WORKERS AND INMATES AT STATE EXPENSE

The short-term cost-saving measures associated with private prisons *(discussed above)* result in harmful conditions for both workers and inmates. Private prisons have higher employee turnover rates, due to lower wages, lower levels of training, and higher risks.<sup>14</sup> In fact, the Senate Criminal Justice Committee's Interim Report to the 81<sup>st</sup> Texas Legislature indicated a 90% turnover rate in Texas' private prisons, while the Texas Department of Criminal Justice (TDCJ) experienced a 24% turnover rate.<sup>15</sup> According to neutral testimony offered by TDCJ Director Brad Livingston at a House Corrections hearing, the only cost savings from prison privatization result from cuts to salaries and benefits to state employees.<sup>16</sup> Employees in private prisons also experience inferior working conditions to those in publicly managed facilities. Prison employees have stated that private prisons offer unsafe work environments.<sup>17</sup>

Private prisons also provide inmates with poorer conditions of confinement, including inferior medical care, and they often limit the number of special-needs detainees in their facilities. By purposefully limiting special-needs beds, private prisons offload inmates requiring expensive medical care to the state system, at state expense. Further, poor medical care means poor preventative care as well, once again costing the state more for medical care in the long run.<sup>18</sup>

As public facilities become privatized, employees are also laid off, especially those with seniority, causing higher unemployment and more reliance on state services.<sup>19</sup> This reliance puts stress on state finances in a different sector. Therefore, the supposed short-term cost saving methods of private prisons in many ways merely shift costs to a different area of state services, effectively canceling any correctional savings. For example, one study showed an increased poverty rate in private prison host communities and another showed a direct correlation between prison expansion and social service use.<sup>20</sup>

## **PRIVATIZATION UNDERMINES PRISON SAFETY**

In addition to offering inferior inmate medical care and special-needs services, private prison corporations have a poor track record in prison safety. According to the Department of Justice, private prisons experience 49% more assaults on staff and 65% more inmate-on-inmate assaults than their public counterparts.<sup>21</sup> Additionally, the Bureau of Prisons concluded that private facilities have higher incidences of escape, disturbance, and drug use.<sup>22</sup> In conjunction with a higher level of danger for workers, there is a higher level of danger for inmates.

The degree of scandal surrounding private prison facilities has magnified their unconscionable track record. For example, the privatization of the Travis State Jail led to a sex scandal and 12 assaults in two years. The Wackenhut Corporation racked up \$625,000 in fines relating to staff.<sup>23</sup> Ultimately, the Travis County Sheriff

openly admitted that the facility was understaffed, existing staff were underpaid, and the prison was poorly run.<sup>24</sup> Since 1996, there have been at least 145 recorded private prison scandals in Texas' adult facilities alone, including abuse of inmates, guards smuggling contraband, and multiple sexual assault cases.<sup>25</sup> As private prison cost-cutting continues to undermine safety for employees and inmates, the conditions remain ripe for corruption, poor working conditions, and inmate abuse.

# **PRIVATE PRISONS UNDERMINE ACCOUNTABILITY AND DEMOCRACY**

Privatization partially removes the government as an integral part of the accountability system in Texas. When vital social institutions become business opportunities and limited transparency exists in the process, economic interests often outrival social welfare. This can lead to a dynamic in which private prison companies have an economic interest in high crime rates and incarceration, as opposed to low crime rates and public safety. For example, in publicly operated facilities, the government has the right to remove wardens and demand prison transparency and accountability. The government has no such authority in private prisons. While this power is rarely used, its potential is necessary.<sup>26</sup>

Additionally, private prisons leave room for legal loopholes. For example, it was recently discovered in Florida that sexual assault punishment only applied to public facilities. The lack of accountability and oversight in Florida's prisons had dire consequences; these mistakes could be repeated in Texas.<sup>27</sup>

# PRIVATE PRISON EXPANSION CAUSES POLITICAL BACKLASH

Supporting privately operated jails, prisons, and detention centers has proven to be a risky decision for political reasons. Numerous religious and grassroots organizations, as well as labor unions, have taken stands against private prisons and detention centers.<sup>28</sup> Nationally, political pressure also exists to resist prison privatization. For example, Ohio's governor unleashed a plan to sell five state prisons and was met with backlash from the community, including through the release of two reports predicting devastating long-term effects of privatization.<sup>29</sup> Additionally, over the last few years, severe media scrutiny has exposed the relationship between legislators and the private prison industry.<sup>30</sup> It is too soon to tell, but images of legislators who receive perks from private prison corporations could cost elected officials credibility with their constituents.

Many states have begun to end their contractual relationships with private prison companies, and lawmakers have had to reverse policies they originally supported.<sup>31</sup> Below are some examples of what other states are experiencing:

- Florida established a privatization commission that failed to prove that private facilities saved money, and thus it returned some facilities to public operations.<sup>32</sup> Texas has had similar experiences in the past.
- Louisiana Governor Bobby Jindal received such intense political pressure and public criticism for his plan to privatize three LA state prisons that he was forced to freeze his proposals.<sup>33</sup>
- Ohio is currently seeing resistance to private prisons at the local level.<sup>34</sup>

Privatization is a serious political decision. Lawmakers should avoid supporting corporations that erode the trust between constituents and elected governmental representatives.

#### PRIVATIZING MEDICAL CARE HAS SERIOUS AND HARMFUL CONSEQUENCES

In recent years, Texas legislators have been looking toward privatization of medical care in public jails and prisons as a quick fix to the out-of-control criminal justice budget. However, other states have found that privatizing medical services will not lead to significant cost-savings. In fact, in South Carolina, privatized prison medical care actually raised the cost of medical care.<sup>35</sup> Furthermore, TDCJ has already found that **private vendors tend to offer unreasonably low bids before raising prices in the future.**<sup>36</sup>

Lawsuits against private vendors are also common. Numerous successful lawsuits and judgments have been costly to private prison health companies and governments alike. A lawsuit against one private vendor, Physicians Network Association, and Reeves County, Texas, was filed after an epileptic man died alone in his cell after being denied medication and having seizures for hours.<sup>37</sup> Corrections Medical Services (CMS), the largest private provider of correctional medical care in the country, has also been involved in countless scandals and lawsuits. Below are a few examples:

- North Carolina has prosecuted CMS for involuntary manslaughter stemming from short-staffing, which resulted in an inmate's death.<sup>38</sup>
- In 1993, the U.S. Department of Justice's Civil Rights Division cited CMS for providing "grossly inadequate" care at Virginia's Norfolk County Jail; from 1981-1994, the company paid out \$4.1 million in indemnity claims.<sup>39</sup>
- In 1997 alone, CMS had 500 suits pending against it throughout the country.<sup>40</sup>
- Inmates in Youngstown, Ohio won a \$1.5 million judgment against CMS for a variety of medical care abuses.<sup>41</sup>
- Two recently published long-term studies of the Michigan prison health care system, prompted by a string of inmate deaths and lawsuits, concluded that CMS was providing inadequate care for inmates.<sup>42</sup> One year after the reports were published, Michigan terminated its contract with CMS.<sup>43</sup> The Michigan Department of Corrections has since been contracting for three-year terms with other private medical providers but the systemic issues surrounding privatization are still prevalent.<sup>44</sup>
- Dozens of lawsuits have been filed against CMS by the ACLU, the NAACP, the UAW (representing
  public correctional officers in Michigan), the Southern Poverty Law Center, and lawyers hired
  privately by inmates' families.<sup>45</sup> The ACLU has also notified several state correctional departments
  about gross deficiencies in privatized prison health care.<sup>46</sup>

Numerous examples of problems with private medical providers for prisons exist, and CMS is not the only company involved in cases of death, neglect, and abuse.

## CONCLUSION

Policy-makers have no need to rush into the privatization of operations or medical services in Texas' prisons, jails, and/or detention centers. Texas lawmakers should examine every factor when it comes to making sweeping decisions that could be detrimental to the state, both on an economic and social level. Further, legislators who are serious about reducing the cost of corrections should look to long-term cost-saving measures such as reducing the number of inmates who are not a danger to society and decreasing reliance on the profit-driven private sector.

#### **ENDNOTES**

<sup>3</sup> Andrew L. Spivak and Susan F. Sharp, "Inmate Recidivism As a Measure of Private Prison Performance," *Crime & Delinquency* 54, no. 3, 482-508.

<sup>4</sup> Ibid.

<sup>5</sup> Kirk A. Johnson, "What To Do About the Prison Problem: The Pros and Cons of Privatized Prisons in Alabama," (Mountain Brook, AL: Alabama Policy Institute, 2006), <u>http://www.alabamapolicy.org/pdf/prison.pdf</u>. Also see Reason Foundation, *Private Prisons: Quality Corrections at a Lower Cost*, (Los Angeles: 1998), <u>http://reason.org/files/d14ffa18290a9aeb969d1a6c1a9ff935.pdf</u>.

<sup>6</sup> Florida Center for Fiscal and Economic Policy, Are Florida's Private Prisons Keeping Their Promise? Lack of Evidence to Show They Cost Less and Have Better Outcomes than Public Prisons. (Tallahassee, FL: 2010), <u>http://www.privateci.org/private\_pics/FlaPrivPriReport.pdf</u>.
 <sup>7</sup> Stephen Raher, Private Prisons, Public Money: Hidden Costs Born by Colorado's Taxpayers, (Colorado Springs: Colorado Criminal Justice Reform Coalition, 2002), <u>http://www.ccjrc.org/pdf/CostDataReport2002.pdf</u>.

<sup>8</sup> Ibid.

9 Pew Center on the States, One in 31: The Long Reach of American Corrections, (Washington, D.C.: 2009),

http://www.pewcenteronthestates.org/uploadedFiles/PSPP\_1in31\_report\_FINAL\_WEB\_3-26-09.pdf. Also see Washington State Institute for Public Policy, *The Criminal Justice System in Washington State: Incarceration Rates, Taxpayer Costs, Crime Rates, and Prison Economics*, (Olympia, WA: 2003), http://www.wsipp.wa.gov/rptfiles/SentReport2002.pdf.

<sup>10</sup> Detention Watch Network, Abstracts of Prison Development Research, available upon request.

<sup>11</sup> John Burnett, "Private Prison Promises Leave Texas Towns in Trouble," *National Public Radio*, March 28, 2011, http://www.npr.org/2011/03/28/134855801/private-prison-promises-leave-texas-towns-in-trouble.

12 Ibid.

<sup>13</sup> Ibid. Also see S. Chadwell, "Rent-to-Own Jails: Public Financing of Private Prisons in Texas," In *Considering a Private Jail, Prison or Detention Center? A Resource Packet for Public Officials*, (Grassroots Leadership and South Texans Opposing Private Prisons, 2005), pp. 8-10. Also see Forrest Wilder, "Jailbait: Prison Companies Profit as Raymondville's Public Debt Grows," *Texas Observer* 98 no. 20, October 20, 2006, pp. 8-11, 19-20.

<sup>14</sup> Judith Green, "Lack of Correctional Sevices," in *Capital Punishment: Prison Privatization and Human Rights*, eds. Andrew Coyle and others (Atlanta: Clarity Press, 2003).

<sup>15</sup> Senate Committee on Criminal Justice, Interim Report to the 81st Legislature, (Austin, TX: 2008),

http://www.senate.state.tx.us/75r/senate/commit/c590/c590.InterimReport80.pdf.

<sup>16</sup> Brad Livingston, Testimony to the 82<sup>nd</sup> Legislature House Committee on Corrections, April 13,2011,

http://www.house.state.tx.us/video-audio/committee-broadcasts/committee-

archives/player/?session=82&committee=200&ram=11041314200.

<sup>17</sup> Nathan Waggenspack, "Private Prisons Are Danger to Community, Workers Say," *Dayton Daily News*, June 17, 2010, http://www.daytondailynews.com/news/crime/private-prisons-are-danger-to-community-workers-say-767298.html.

<sup>18</sup> American Civil Liberties Union of Ohio, Prisons for Profit: A Look at Prison Privatization, (Cleveland, OH: 2011).

<sup>19</sup> Scott Hiaasen, "Effort to Privatize Florida Prisons Raises Questions of Cost," *Miami Herald*, April 25, 2011,

http://www.miamiherald.com/2011/04/23/v-fullstory/2181158/effort-to-privatize-florida-prisons.html. Also see Detention Watch Network, *Abstracts of Prison Development Research*, available upon request.

<sup>20</sup> Terry Besser, and M. Hanson, "The Development of Last Resort: The Impact of New State Prisons on Small Town Economies. Currently under review by *The Journal of Community Development Society*, available upon request. Also see Ellen Miller-Mack and others, *Prison Town: Paying the Price*, ed. Lois Ahrens, (Oakland, CA: PM Press, 2008).

<sup>21</sup> United States Department of Justice, Bureau of Justice Assistance, *Emerging Issues on Privatized Prisons*, (Washington, D.C.: 2001), http://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/bja/181249.pdf.

<sup>22</sup> Federal Bureau of Prisons, *Growth and Quality of U.S. Private Prisons: Evidence from a National Survey*, (Washington, D.C.: 2001), http://www.bop.gov/news/research\_projects/published\_reports/pub\_vs\_priv/orepres\_note.pdf.

<sup>23</sup> Leah Quinn, "Jailers Indicted on Sex Charges: Attorney for Firm that Managed State," *Austin-American Statesman*, December 16, 1999.
 <sup>24</sup> Ibid.

<sup>25</sup> Grassroots Leadership and South Texans Opposing Private Prisons, *Considering a Private Jail, Prison, or Detention Facility? A Resource Packet for Public Officials*, <u>http://www.grassrootsleadership.org/Texas%20resources/Considering.pdf</u>. Also see Private Prisons Working Group, "Texas Hall of Shame," <u>http://www.privateci.org/texas.htm</u>. Also see Texas Prison Bid'ness, "Texas Private Prisons Map," <u>http://www.texasprisonbidness.org/map</u>.

<sup>26</sup> American Civil Liberties Union of Ohio, *Prisons for Profit: A Look at Prison Privatization*, (Cleveland, OH: 2011). Also see Bob Paynter, "Understanding Prison Costs and Savings," Columbus, OH: April 2011, <u>http://www.policymattersohio.org/pdf/CellsForSale2011.pdf</u>.
 <sup>27</sup> Scott Hiaasen, "Effort to Privatize Florida Prisons Raises Questions of Cost," *Miami Herald*, April 25, 2011,

http://www.miamiherald.com/2011/04/23/v-fullstory/2181158/effort-to-privatize-florida-prisons.html.

<sup>28</sup> Detention Watch Network, Stakeholders on Privatization, available upon request.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> United States Department of Justice, Bureau of Justice Assistance, *Emerging Issues on Privatized Prisons*, (Washington, D.C.: 2001), <u>http://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/bja/181249.pdf</u>. Also see United States General Accounting Office, *Private and Public Prisons: Studies Comparing Operational Costs and/or Quality of Service*, (Washington, D.C.: 1996), <u>http://gao.gov/archive/1996/gg96158.pdf</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Brad W. Lundahl and others, "A Meta-Analysis of Cost and Quality of Confinement Indicators," *Research on Social Work Practice* 19, no. 4 (July 2009). Also see Judith Green, "Lack of Correctional Sevices," in *Capital Punishment: Prison Privatization and Human Rights*, eds. Andrew Coyle and others (Atlanta: Clarity Press, 2003).

 <sup>29</sup> American Civil Liberties Union of Ohio, *Prisons for Profit: A Look at Prison Privatization*, (Cleveland, OH: 2011). Also see Bob Paynter, "Understanding Prison Costs and Savings," Columbus, OH: April 2011, <u>http://www.policymattersohio.org/pdf/CellsForSale2011.pdf</u>.
 <sup>30</sup> Scott Hiaasen, "Effort to Privatize Florida Prisons Raises Questions of Cost," *Miami Herald*, April 25, 2011,

http://www.npr.org/templates/story/story.php?storyId=130833741. Also see Sam Ali, Luke Visconti, and Barbara Frankel, "The Prison Industrial Complex: Biased, Predatory and Growing," *Diversity Inc*, October 15, 2010, <a href="http://diversityinc.com/article/8063/The-Prison-Industrial-Complex-Biased-Predatory-and-Growing">http://diversityinc.com/article/8063/The-Prison-Industrial-Complex-Biased-Predatory-and-Growing</a>. Also see Peter Cervantes-Gautschi, "Wall Street and the Criminalization of Immigrants," *America's Program*, June 10, 2010, <a href="http://www.cipamericas.org/archives/3304">http://diversityinc.com/article/8063/The-Prison-Industrial-Complex-Biased-Predatory-and-Growing</a>. Also see Peter Cervantes-Gautschi, "Wall Street and the Criminalization of Immigrants," *America's Program*, June 10, 2010, <a href="http://www.cipamericas.org/archives/3304">http://www.cipamericas.org/archives/3304</a>. Also see Sarah V. Carswell and Grassroots Leadership, "The Influence of the Private Prison Industry in Immigration Detention," *DetentionWatchNetwork.com*, (Washington, D.C.: 2011).

<sup>31</sup> American Civil Liberties Union of Ohio, *Prisons for Profit: A Look at Prison Privatization*, (Cleveland, OH: 2011). Also see Bob Paynter, "Understanding Prison Costs and Savings," Columbus, OH: April 2011, <u>http://www.policymattersohio.org/pdf/CellsForSale2011.pdf</u> <sup>32</sup> Scott Hiaasen, "Effort to Privatize Florida Prisons Raises Questions of Cost," *Miami Herald*, April 25, 2011,

http://www.miamiherald.com/2011/04/23/v-fullstory/2181158/effort-to-privatize-florida-prisons.html.

<sup>33</sup> Melinda DeSlatte, "LA Gov. Prison Sale Idea on Hold, Pending Forecast," Business Week, April 26, 2011,

http://www.businessweek.com/ap/financialnews/D9MRIL8O1.htm. Also see Warren Hayes, "Former LA Lawmaker Hopes to Block Sale of State Prison in Avoyelles Parish," *The Town Talk*, April 21, 2011,

http://www.thetowntalk.com/article/20110422/NEWS01/104220333/1002/Former-La-lawmaker-hopes-block-sale-state-prison-Avoyelles-Parish.

<sup>34</sup> Steve Fogarty, "Workers protest prison sale plan," The Chronicle-Telegram, March 15, 2011,

http://chronicle.northcoastnow.com/2011/03/15/workers-protest-prison-sale-plan.

<sup>35</sup> Marguerite G. Rosenthal, *Prescription for Disaster: Commercializing Prison Health Care in South Carolina*, (Charlotte, NC: Grassroots Leadership, 2004), <u>http://www.grassrootsleadership.org/Articles/SC%20RX%20Disaster.pdf</u>.

<sup>36</sup>American Federation of State, County and Municipal Employees, "Talking Points: Privatization," <u>http://252fwww.afscme.org/issues/1518.cfm</u>.

<sup>37</sup> American Civil Liberties Union, "ACLU of Texas Asks Court to Order Reeves County to Release Documents Relating to Deaths at Privately Run Prison," *aclutx.org*, May 2, 2011, <u>http://www.aclutx.org/2011/05/02/aclu-of-texas-asks-court-to-order-reeves-county-to-release-documents-relating-to-deaths-at-privately-run-prison/</u>.

<sup>38</sup> Marguerite G. Rosenthal, *Prescription for Disaster: Commercializing Prison Health Care in South Carolina*, (Charlotte, NC: Grassroots Leadership, 2004), <u>http://www.grassrootsleadership.org/Articles/SC%20RX%20Disaster.pdf</u>.

<sup>39</sup> Ibid.

<sup>40</sup> Ibid.

<sup>41</sup> Ibid.

<sup>42</sup> National Commission on Correctional Health Care, *A Comprehensive Assessment of the Michigan Department of Corrections Health Care System*, (Chicago: 2008), <u>http://www.privateci.org/private\_pics/MDOC\_HCS\_Report.pdf</u>. Also see Angela Tripp, Natalie Holbrook, Raymond Charles Walen, and Robert R. Walsh, *Tolerating Failure: The State of Health Care and Mental Health Care Delivery in the Michigan Department of Corrections*, (Ann Arbor, MI: American Friends Service Committee and Prison Legal Services of Michigan, 2007), http://www.prisoneradvocacy.org/downloads/tolerating\_failure\_sans\_title.pdf.

<sup>43</sup> P.H.S. Correctional Healthcare, "PHS, Inc. Announces Contracts for Prisoner Healthcare Services with State of Michigan," February 10, 2009, <u>http://www.phscorrections.com/news/phs\_announces\_contracts\_for\_prisoner\_health\_care\_sevices\_with\_state\_of\_mich</u>.
 <sup>44</sup> Personal Communication with Natalie Holbrook, April 21, 2011.

<sup>45</sup> Marguerite G. Rosenthal, *Prescription for Disaster: Commercializing Prison Health Care in South Carolina*, (Charlotte, NC: Grassroots Leadership, 2004), <u>http://www.grassrootsleadership.org/Articles/SC%20RX%20Disaster.pdf</u>.

<sup>46</sup> Marguerite G. Rosenthal, *Prescription for Disaster: Commercializing Prison Health Care in South Carolina*, (Charlotte, NC: Grassroots Leadership, 2004), <u>http://www.grassrootsleadership.org/Articles/SC%20RX%20Disaster.pdf</u>.

http://www.miamiherald.com/2011/04/23/v-fullstory/2181158/effort-to-privatize-florida-prisons.html. Also see Laura Sullivan, "Prison Economics Help Drive Ariz. Immigration Law," *National Public Radio*, October 28, 2010,